BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held –  12th February 2015
Present:
Councillors Steve Bellamy, Maggie Don and Ellie Manns
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton 

(Counties)
(Chair)

Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)

Jim French


(Desborough)
Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Stephen Panther

(Sackville Street)
Brent Woodford

(Ashley)

Peter Matsa

(Geddington)
Gary Lockland

(Station Road)
Sue Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Roland Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Mel Bodfish

(Cobden Street)
Hayley Fountain

(Broughton)

Reg Carvell

(Leaseholder – Highfield Road)
Also Present:
John Conway 

(Head of Housing)

Darren Ibell 

(Housing)

Linda Nash


(Housing)

Shelley Hallen

(Housing)

Mark Dickenson
 
(Acting Head of Finance)
Pearl Nathaniel

(Finance)

David Pope 

(Committee Administrator)
14.TF.82
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Michael Brown, Jenny Henson and David Howes. Apologies were also received from Susan Milne, Gloria Moore, Sandra Nash, Trevor Nash and Chris Wesley.
14.TF.83
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
14.TF.84
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 8th January 2015 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

14.TF.85
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
14.TF.62 – Matters Raised by Tenants’ Forum Representatives

An issue relating to damage to a tumble dryer door at Holyoake Court would see the extension of the fob entry system within the next fortnight, to incorporate the door to the tumble dryer room. This would ensure that only customers with access fobs would be able to enter the room and use the facilities.
Natural spring flooding affecting properties 223-227 Rushden Road would be investigated by a housing surveyor with findings reported back. 
14.TF.55 – Any Other Business – Former Caretaker’s House

The forum heard that the legal agreement between KBC and Accommodation Concern was still in the process of being finalised which had delayed occupation of the property.  
14.TF.75 – Keyways Allocation Scheme
The meeting was advised that in addition to the proposed amendments to the allocation scheme, tenants residing in bedsit properties for a period of one year would become eligible to progress to one-bed flats at the end of that timeframe.
Regarding adequately housed individuals, the scheme had been extended to allow those making a positive contribution to the community to apply for housing. This would include those in education, training or volunteering roles.

14.TF.76 – Draft Housing Strategy 2015-2020
The forum heard that the Housing Conference for stakeholders had been a success and the consultation period on the draft strategy had now concluded. Comments received as part of the consultation overwhelmingly backed the strategic line taken by KBC within the strategy. The strategy would be presented to the Executive Committee on 18th February prior to approval at Council on 25th February.

14.TF.86
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES

Stephen Panther raised an issue of fly-tipping and use of communal bins by non-residents at Holyoake Court. He was advised that Environmental Care would be contacted, with the possibility of an additional bin and reconfiguration of the current scheme to alleviate the problem. The issue would be investigated and a response provided.
Following on from the issue raised by Mr Panther, other forum members commented that fly-tipping of refuse was becoming a major issue at various spots across the Highfield Estate. It was agreed that the Neighbourhood Manager would undertake an Estate Walk with tenants and elected members to identify fly-tipping hotspots. Environmental Care would be contacted to undertake a general clearance of the estate.
It was noted that the Neighbourhood Manager for Highfield Road had recently changed and tenant representative details had been forwarded to the new member of staff, Andrea Cooper
An issue was reported regarding refuse bins at a specific property in St Giles Close, Desborough that had not been emptied since before the Christmas period due to inappropriate contents. It was advised that this matter would be reported and investigated.
It was queried whether KBC still had the opportunity to utilise the Community Payback scheme in relation to litter picking. It was noted by the meeting that a lack of available supervisory probation staff had slowed the number of projects in operation. 
14.TF.87 
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME
Darren Ibell provided the forum with the Asset Management Report, which focussed on providing the forum with a financial update and details of the current status of the programme. 

The report contained a new graphical presentation format detailing the HRA Capital budget for each strand of the programme, with comparative expenditure. It was agreed by the meeting that the new format was clear and easy to understand. 
It was noted that the HRA budget had been spent quite effectively, with approximately 10% of the annual budget remaining, although this figure was anticipated to reduce rapidly towards the end of the financial year. 

· Homes for the Future was noted as having an underspend caused by delays to the project, although it was aimed to deliver the next two properties before the end of the financial year.

· Structural improvements and fire precaution works had just commenced on site and the underspend within that category was expected to reduce over the coming weeks. 
· Statutory requirements projects such as fire, gas and electrical upgrades had marginal overspends, however resources had been directed to those areas to ensure KBC remained with statutory limits. 
· The roof renewal programme was considerably overspent due to a large number of roofs within the council’s housing stock reaching the end of their natural lives and requiring reactive repairs. This area would receive extra attention during 2015/16.
· Voids and adaptions were noted as having fluid expenditure that required additional monitoring. 

The meeting was advised the KBC’s housing stock required consistent investment every year in the right areas, and the HRA budget should not be demonstrating any underspend. 
The forum requested whether the HRA Capital Programme update could be supplied with the agenda in future, in order to properly digest the detail prior to the meeting. In addition, it was requested that plan of forthcoming works in specific areas be made available so tenants could be made aware of likely timescales for works in their area. It was noted that once KBC property surveyors had ratified the schedules for 2015/16, further information could be supplied to tenants and elected members. It was anticipated that the Housing team would be in a position to provide this data from the end of March.  

The forum queried whether any remaining HRA budget would be lost at the end of the financial year and were advised that should that situation arise; any surplus would be added to the budget for the next financial year. 

Darren outlined capital programme highlights delivered during 2014/15 including:
· Homes for the Future in Desborough and the forthcoming scheme at Hampden Crescent

· Brick-built bin stores on the Highfield Estate
· All Category 1 Decent Homes failures within the Housing stock identified and rectified
· GRP door upgrade programme at Weekley Glebe completed

· Work commencing to improve walkways and balconies at Dahlia Road, Marion Square and Scott Road.
· Fire Risk Assessment reviews completed and remedial work issued to tender
· A further three buy back properties had been identified and were in the process of purchase

Customer involvement was highlighted as a key issue, with the recent Housing Conference demonstrating the importance of tenant involvement. Tenant representatives were invited to contact Darren as their views and opinions were of great value to the council. 
The forum asked questions regarding Decent Homes failures, damp problems at flats on Highfield Road and the possibility of tenant surveys informing the capital programme in future. 
14.TF.88
RENT REVIEW
Officers gave a joint presentation detailing the Rent Review for 2015/16.


It was noted that the Council’s budget of £70.4m for 2015/16 was out in draft form and had been sent for consultation. The budget consisted of:-

· General Fund Account - £48.6m

· Housing Revenue Account - £15.9m

· Capital Programme - £5.9m

The forum noted that the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) was ring-fenced and had no other council services with which to compete. It was further noted that the HRA account for 2015/16 was balanced. The meeting heard that as a result of the change from Housing Subsidy to Self-Financing Transactions, increased funding was available to invest in the council’s housing stock.  

A brief outline was provided to the meeting regarding HRA expenditure in relation to Repairs and Maintenance, General Management, Special Services and Capital Resources.
The meeting was advised that the Rent Convergence Policy used to calculate rent increases in previous years had been altered. The formula used to calculate rent increases had moved from the Retail Price Index (+ 0.5% + £2 p/w) to the Consumer Price Index (+1%). This policy alteration had resulted in a lower rent increase for 2015/16. 

The forum was provided with alternative rental increase figures of 1.7% and 2.7% and was advised how these amounts would impact on budgets going forward, should they be approved.  
Officers then proposed the recommendation for the Rent Review 2015/16 as follows:-

· Average rent increase

-
2.2%

· Average weekly rent per property
- 
£81.61

· Average weekly increase

-
£1.78
John Conway provided the meeting with a presentation which detailed tenant priorities, major changes in expenditure, housing challenges faced by KBC, highlights from 2014 and plans for 2015/16.

The forum noted that the guiding principle for the Housing Team over the previous three years had been reasonable rent and a reasonable quality, as requested by tenants who also wished to see improvements in the housing stock, investment in day-today services such as tenant support and construction of new council homes when the time was right. 
The meeting was advised that should a rent increase of 2.2% be approved, the additional funds, alongside those generated by savings and service charge increases would provide an additional income of £562k in 2015/16. Once increases in expenditure for salaries and support services had been accounted for, additional funds could be invested in tenancy support (£139k), housing stock (£103k) and performance management (£37k). 

Challenges faced by KBC in the forthcoming year were outlined as follows:-
· To ensure that council housing continues to fulfil a key role in the local housing market and remains viable and easy to let.
· To improve energy efficiency and reduce fuel poverty. 
· To help tenants make the most of their life opportunities 
· To create better neighbourhoods through investment in environmental improvements and minimising opportunities for crime and anti-social behaviour.  

· To ensure that we provide a high-performing service and achieve excellent value for money
Highlights achieved during 2014/15 were outlined to the meeting, including Homes for the Future, Empty Home Buybacks, the Open House Day on the Highfield Estate and the Keyways Event held in October. More than twenty properties had received External Wall Insulation and Six Week Financial Assessments for Introductory Tenants had been introduced alongside Welcome Meetings for new tenants which had resulted in a 35% reduction in failed introductory tenancies. The HomeMove Scheme had assisted in moving more than 32 households to date, compared with 17 for the whole of the previous year. 
Finally, plans for 2015/16 were detailed including the ongoing Homes for the Future project and the remodelling of Hampden Crescent units, a pilot project for the cleaning of communal areas in flats, a feasibility study for the possible construction of new council homes, and an aim to improve performance on void properties.
The forum asked questions relating to the following topics:-
· Rent convergence

· Rent collection performance

· Right to Buy properties

· Additional borrowing to fund new build council properties

· Possible future increases in rent figures
(The officers and councillors left the Chamber at 8.00pm to allow tenants time to discuss the increase and vote. They were recalled to the Chamber at 8.11pm)
RESOLVED
that the members of the Tenants’ Forum agreed to the 2.2% increase for 2015/16; on the understanding that there be no decline in the level of services and preferably an improvement.
These comments were duly noted by officers and would be forwarded to the Executive Committee alongside the recommendation.

14.TF.89
CONNECT
The Chair advised the forum that the initial editorial meeting for the next edition of Connect had taken place, with another meeting to be held on 17th February at 1pm. He noted that there had been one or two new tenant representatives present at the previous meeting and thanked those members for their attendance.  
14.TF.90    
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that the overview work of the panel was continuing, although membership of the panel had now reduced to three. The forum heard that any new members were more than welcome to join the panel. The Housing Repairs review had been delayed awaiting requested information; however work would now progress with the information available to the panel. 
14.TF.91
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

A query was raised regarding requirements for emergency lighting in council owned flats. The meeting noted that regulations governing residential properties did not include the requirement for the provision of emergency lighting systems. 

An issue regarding missing property numbers on flats in Highfield Road was highlighted. It was noted that this issue would be investigated. 
The meeting was advised that an induction day for new tenant representatives would be held on 13th March, with exact timings to be communicated to members. 
Councillor Bellamy advised the forum that tenant representatives were welcome to attend the meeting of the Executive Committee on 18th February to see how the rent review decision, as made above, would form part of the recommendations to Council on 25th February. 
14.TF.92
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Sue Shipham.
14.TF.93
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum would be Thursday 12th March 2015. 
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 8.25pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
djp
Tenants Forum No. 8
12.2.15

